Selectboard Executive Session - #2
1 Avenue A, Turners Falls, MA
Monday, May 22, 2023

7:55 PM

RE: Executive Session in accordance with G.L. c. 30A, §21(a)(6), to consider the possible
purchase, exchange, taking, lease or value of real property - Kearsarge, votes may be taken

Present: Selectboard Richard Kuklewicz, Christopher Boutwell and Matt Lord, Town
Administrator Steve Ellis, Asst. Town Administrator, Walter Ramsey; Executive Assistant,
Wendy Bogusz

Documents:

Executive Session Summary Materials for November 14, 2022
Spreadsheet showing FY22 — FY23 taxes
May 8, 2023 letter from Kearsarge

Kuklewicz opens the meeting at 8:10 PM.

There was a request from Kearsarge in November to reduce the value of the power
purchase agreement and their reimbursement payments as a means to fund $120,000 to
cover certain costs with the burn dump and DPEP post closure. Ellis communicated the
boards decision which was NO.

Since then, Kearsarge has come back with a request of $130,000 reduction in lease
payments from other projects in Town.

The Town has always been required to cap the burn dump, but the clock started ticking
when the solar lease was signed. It sat there for decades. As our first lease project was
done, one of DEP’s requirements was that we commit to capping the burn dump on a
timeline. Timeline has been extended to August 1%t

Kearsarge is currently contesting tax assessments on all 4 of the projects they own and
operate in Montague

DOR has ruled land under a solar lease installation becomes taxable and is outside the
lease agreement unless specifically stated. Precedence was set after the leases were
drafted. They have an unanticipated cost in terms of the Fire Distract taxes which we
cannot waive through the solar pilot agreement.

Kearsarge has done work in the northern section which is under the solar canopy and doing
storm water up where the solar is.

The area in question is the second part down at the bottom which has not been completed
yet and we have until the August 1 deadline to complete the work per DEP

The Board wants to hear from Karen Tonnelli at their next meeting as they want to settle this
to get the work done.
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Boutwell makes the motion to adjourn the executive session at 8:52 PM. Seconded by Lord,
approved unanimously. Boutwell — Aye, Kuklewicz — Aye, Lord - Aye

Boutwell makes the motion to adjourn the regular meeting at 8:52 PM. Seconded by Lord,
approved unanimously. Boutwell — Aye, Kuklewicz — Aye, Lord — Aye

Apprgved:
\/ _-Richard J. Kuklewicz

Rele\?to the Public:
Yes Not Yet 7/1/3  pate

e
Date Released to the Public: 7/ ()] / 39




Executive Session Summary Materials for November 14, 2022

Subject: Montague Burn Dump Capping — Assertion of Town Responsibility for Cx Cost

1. Synopsis

Kearsarge Solar believes the Town is liable for costs of construction related to a portion of the
burn dump. While we think a court would likely favor the Town from a technical/contractual
standpoint (see legal notes in sections 4 and 5), the nuance is that one portion of the DEP
closure work is directly linked to the solar array runoff (which Kearsarge readily acknowledges
they own), whereas the "Proposed South Pond Drainage Improvements" is exclusively
associated with the landfill and not necessarily with the solar.

They recently itemized construction expenses that they believe they and we own, with our
portion having a price tag of $120,000. That figure includes prevailing wage, which would be
applicable to the non-solar work. Their contractor is mobilizing now to correct the solar-related
issues and would mobilize — under their direction — to do the drainage area work in the spring.
Their contractor has apparently elected to hold their price to allow this. All of this work must be
completed by August 1, 2023, per DEP requirements.

Also included in this document are sections showing the basis for cost to remediate issues in
the south pond drainage area, a proposal to offset town costs through PPA revenue reduction,
and summaries of legal opinions related to any potential town liability. Focus on the 2022
opinions. They reference his 2020 opinions, which | have also included FYI.

Following are some facts to further ground the conversation:

e The Burn Dump project is subject to a Corrective Action Design (CAD) and Post-Closure
Use Permit (PCUP) issued to the Town by MassDEP. The Burn Dump was capped and the
solar array was substantially completed by Kearsarge in Fall 2021.

» Prior to issuing final closure certification, DEP requires that the town take actions to
address stormwater and erosion issues. They must be resolved by August 1, 2023.

e The town worked with the project engineer to develop the plans to address these
concerns. The expense is $52,000 and we interpreted this as being within our
responsibilities. Those plans have been submitted to DEP and are pending approval.

» Keasarge is asserting that a portion of the construction cost is the Town’s responsibility.

e Section 2D of our lease states: "For the avoidance of doubt, Tenant will pay all costs and
expenses incurred in connection with the CAD landfill closure and landlord will pay all
costs and expenses incurred in connection with the design and operation of the
Corrective Action Design Landfill closure.

» Having previously agreed to assist with a portion of additional construction costs
stemming from discovery of an additional landfill debris area during construction, our
lease amendment section 6D included language intended to protect the Town from
further exposure to construction costs.
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2. Request for Town Payment of Construction Cost

Initial Communication (9/8)

From: Andrew Bernstein

Sent: Thursday, September 8, 2022 3:34 PM

To: StevenE - Montague Town Administrator <StevenE@montague-ma.gov>; Walter Ramsey -
Montague Planner (planner@montague-ma.gov) <planner@montague-ma.gov>

Cc: E W Tatelbaum <etatelbaum@kearsargeenergy.com>

Subject: Montague BD update

Hi Steve

As requested, we have enclosed the lasted proposal from J Bates. JJ came in between
Bates (270K) and Sykes (448k). Hoping the scope was correct. Here is the breakdown so
you can ask for funding

After discussing with Bates to split out tasks related to the basin work vs. items for solar,
we had him apply prevailing wage to the basin-related work.

e Items #2, 3, 6, 7 are basin related and priced for prevailing wage. 50% of
#1 Mobilization/Demobilization to be fair. Total =$119,968.50

e Items #4, #5 are directly related to solar. Non prevailing. 50% of #1
Mobilization/Demobilization. Total = $149,034.50

Montague portion would be $120k to fix your side of this. As you know our overall costs
are up due to finding more garbage in the array by 348K alone just in capping.

Baston, MA 02134 Fat: | l
Praject Name: Montague Landfill Drainage Improvements Bid Number: I
Project Location:  Montague Landfill, Montague, MA Bid Date: 9/1/2022 7y
thm [ Item Description Estimated %nliu Unit Unit Price Total Price I
1 Mabization/Demaobilization 1.00 LS $12,151.00 $12,151.00 f
2 Siter Prep (Dewataring And Removal And Stockpiling Of 1.00 1S $12,596.00 $12,598,00 )
Wood Chip Berm)
3 Ground Water Pressure Resief 1.00 $16,219.00 $16,219.00 i
4 Fumish & Install 1' Layer Of 3/4° Stone Under Canopy 1,905.00 SY $33.00 $62,865,00 |
5 Furnish & Install 3/4° Stone Orip Edges 1,907.00 F $42.00 $80,094,00 i
6 Furtush & Install Riprap Swale 145.00 LF $84.00 $12,180.00 f 1
7 Build South Basin Induding Riprap Forebay, Associated 1.00 s $72,696.00 $72,896.00 (i
Piping, And Riprap Splliway I
Total Bid Price: $269,003.00
Notes: i
o Assumes all axcavited material can be used as fill or stockpiled somewhere on site. Na import of grading matsrial or leam nduded. No export of I
matenal induded. if
o Assumes exiating wood chip barm (o be pickiad up and stockpiled on sita. i







Updated Construction Estimate (10/14)

o
 CONSTRUCTION CO.}

J. Bates & Son, LLC.
57 Lawrence St.
Clinton, MA 01510
Phone: 978-368-7001
Fax: 978-368-7005

To: Kearsarge Energy Contact: Matt Landman
Address: 1200 Soldiers Field Road, Suite 202 Phone: 617-393-4222
Boston, MA 02134 Fax:
Project Name: Montague Landfill Drainage Improvements Bid Number:
Project Location:  Montague Landfill, Montague, MA Bid Date: 10/14/2022
Item # Item Description Estimated Quantity Unit Unit Price Total Price
Basin Work
1B Mobilization/Demobilization (Basin Work) 1.00 LS $5,900.00 $5,900.00
2 Site Prep (Dewatering And Removal And Stockpiting OF 1.00 LS $29,438.00 $29,438.00
Wood Chip Berm)
3 Ground Water Pressure Relief 1.00 LS $16,075.00 $16,075.00
6 Furnish & Install Riprap Swale 145.00 LF $81.00 $11,745.00
7 Build South Basin Including Riprap Forebay, Associated 1.00 LS $70,885.00 $70,885.00

Piping, And Riprap Spillway

Total Price for above Basin Work Items:

$134,043.00

Solar Work
4 Furnish & Install 1' Layer Of 3/4" Stone Under Canopy 1,905.00 SY $32.00 $60,960.00
5 Furnish & Install 3/4" Stone Drip Edges 1,907.00 LF $41.00 $78,187.00
1A Mobilization/Demobilization (Solar Work) 1.00 LS $5,900.00 $5,900.00
Total Price for above Solar Work Items: $145,047.00
Total Bid Price: $279,090.00
Notes:

 Assumes all excavated material can be used as fill or stockpiled somewhere on site. No import of grading material or loam included. No export of

material included.

¢ Assumes existing wood chip berm to be picked up and stockpiled on site.

s Items #1B, 3, 6, 7 include prevailing wage rates.

ACCEPTED:

The above prices, specifications and conditions are satisfactory
and hereby accepted.

Buyer:

CONFIRMED:
J. Bates & Son

Signature:

Authorized Signature:

Date of Acceptance:

Estimator:

10/14/2022 11:33:24 AM
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3. Approach Suggested by Kearsarge to Offset Cost by Reducing PPA Revenue

From: Andrew Bernstein <abernstein@kearsargeenergy.com>

Sent: Friday, November 11, 2022 5:24 PM

To: StevenE - Montague Town Administrator <StevenE@montague-ma.gov>; Walter Ramsey -
Montague Planner <planner@montague-ma.gov>

Cc: E W Tatelbaum <etatelbaum@kearsargeenergy.com>

Subject: Forecasted Savings vs Actual

Thanks for your time Wednesday.

If we were to write an amendment to the PPA that would give us any savings over and above the
forecasted savings until the NPV reached say 60K, I think this would solve the issue without any
loss to the town. I would suggest 50% through this method and 50% through an appropriation for
remaining 60K. Still the town will get more savings than forecasted..

Overage
savings
Forecasted Actual above
Savings savings forecast
22,088 Yrl 22,729 642
22,636 Yr2
23,199 Yr3
23,775 Yrd
24,366 Yr5
24,972 Yr6
25,592 Yr7
26,228 Yr8
26,880 Yr9
27,548 Yri0
28,233 ¥Yri1l
28,934 Yril2
29,653 Total forecast period $ 109,864
30,390
31,145
31,919
32,712
33,525
34,358
35,212
36,087
36,984
37,903
38,845
39,810
40,799
41,813
42,852
43,917
45,009

5,476

28,675
31,099
37,652 forecast &
55,504 forecast $

$

34,187 $ 11,550
$
$

mmmmmmwmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmm




4. KP Law Guidance (2022)

Following is a summary of key communications. Walter spoke with KP on 11/9 and can share
that conversation.

From: StevenE - Montague Town Administrator

Sent: Wednesday, October 26, 2022 1:44 PM

To: David Doneski <DDoneski@k-plaw.com>

Cc: Gregg J. Corbo <GCorbo@k-plaw.com>; Walter Ramsey - Montague Planner
<planner@montague-ma.gov>

Subject: RE: Keararge Burn Dump Lease Request for Opinion

Hi David

We are circling back to this opinion an opportunity to discuss whether we should hold fast to
the contract language — which could result in immediate costs and subsequent litigation - or
seek to find another path forward. | have attached emails from Andrew Bernstein, which seem
to make plain that they feel the Town is responsible for the Basin work. Before we engage the
company, I'd like to think through the most strategic response with you. If you receive my
vacation message, don’t worry about it — I'll make myself available as needed.

Steve

From: David Doneski <DDoneski@k-plaw.com>

Sent: Tuesday, September 13, 2022 11:08 AM

To: Walter Ramsey - Montague Planner <planner@montague-ma.gov>

Cc: Gregg J. Corbo <GCorbo@k-plaw.com>; StevenE - Montague Town Administrator
<StevenE@montague-ma.gov>

Subject: RE: Keararge Burn Dump Lease Request for Opinion

Walter,

This issue seems to be in the same vein as the additional debris removal requirement that arose
in 2020. | am taking it that the remedial actions identified by DEP to address stormwater and
erosion issues are all within the umbrella of the work under the Corrective Action Design Permit
issued by DEP for post-closure use of the landfill. If that is the case, | do see the Lease and
Addendum provisions as making the construction cost a responsibility of Kearsarge, as Tenant
under the Lease. | can understand a Kearsarge objection to the work component for the South
Pond Drainage Improvements on the basis that it is not related to the solar

installation. However, if this work component is being directed as part of the DEP review and
oversight of the landfill that is required on account of the solar project installation, that is
support for the position that the construction cost is a Tenant obligation. In other words, if this
work directive would not have been given but for the fact that Kearsarge is doing the solar
installation then that supports a Town position that the work is the result of the solar project



and therefore a cost that Kearsarge should pay. In my view, the specifics of DEP’s directive are
an important element in this analysis. Can you forward the related document(s)?

For a fuller explanation, I have copied below an e-mail chain from July and August of 2020
(Note: SE moved this to next section — KP Law Guidance 2020) that includes my comments on
how the lease provisions should be applied to additional construction costs. While the Town
did agree to share some of the costs identified in 2020, as set forth in the Addendum to the
Lease, | would take the view that the Addendum specified that cost share as a one-time only
contribution. Paragraph 6.c of the Addendum states:

Landlord’s agreement hereunder to pay a portion of the Additional System
Construction Costs is a one-time agreement for contribution toward Tenant’s cost
responsibilities for design and construction of the System and construction of the
Corrective Action Design Landfill closure. Landlord shall have no other obligation or
liability to pay any other costs for design and construction of the System or
construction of the Corrective Action Design Landfill closure.

Even with this as background, it is probably a reasonable expectation that Kearsarge will push
back on the construction cost payment since it is another increase in its total project costs. If
Kearsarge refuses to perform the work, the Town could either perform the work through its
own contracting/procurement efforts and then seek to recover the costs from Kearsarge or file
a legal action against Kearsarge for a declaratory judgment that the additional construction
work is Kearsarge’s responsibility. Any DEP time deadlines for the construction would obviously
affect the decision on how to proceed.

From: Walter Ramsey - Montague Planner <planner@montague-ma.gov>

Sent: Wednesday, September 7, 2022 9:14 AM

To: David Doneski <DDoneski@k-plaw.com>

Cc: Gregg J. Corbo <GCorbo@k-plaw.com>; StevenE - Montague Town Administrator
<StevenE@montague-ma.gov>

Subject: Keararge Burn Dump Lease Request for Opinion

Hello David,

I am writing for your opinion as to the town's position relating to the construction costs
associated with DEP-required improvements to the Montague Burn Dump landfill cap and solar
array.

Facts:

e The Burn Dump project is subject to a Corrective Action Design (CAD) and Post-Closure
Use Permit (PCUP) issued to the Town by MassDEP

e The Burn Dump was capped and the solar array was substantially completed by
Kearsarge in Fall 2021.



e Prior to issuing the final closure certifications, DEP is requiring the town to implement
remedial actions to address stormwater and erosion issues that the identified in a
December 2021 site visit.

« Inresponse, The town worked with our project engineer GZA to develop the plans to
address DEP's concerns. The design expense is $52,000 and we interpreted this as being
within our responsibilities. Those plans have been submitted to DEP and are pending
approval. Keasarge was consulted and provided input throughout the design process.
Kearsarge is currently soliciting construction bids.

e The opinion of probable cost for the construction cost is $352,000 which is causing
Kearsarge considerable consternation. They have suggested that some portion of that
cost should be our responsibility (as below).

e Section 2 D of the lease states the following: "For the avoidance of doubt, Tenant will
pay all costs and expenses incurred in connection with the CAD landfill closure and
landlord will pay all costs and expenses incurred in connection with the design and
operation of the Corrective Action Design Landfill closure

o Having previously agreed to assist with a portion of additional construction costs
stemming from discovery of an additional landfill debris area during construction, our
lease amendment section 6D included language intended to protect the Town from
further exposure to construction costs.

While we think the Town is on solid ground suggesting it is not our responsibility to pay for
further construction related expense, the nuance to this situation is that one portion of the DEP
closure work is directly linked to the solar array runoff (which they readily acknowledge that
they own), but the "Proposed South Pond Drainage Improvements" is exclusively associated
with the landfill and not necessarily with the solar. That expense is at least $150,000. Kearsarge
is reluctant to pay for this portion of the work and we can expect them to protest, claiming that
they "built it as we designed it". It is true that the town did develop the cap design, but there is
no obvious evidence of negligence or omission by our designer (in my opinion).

So...

If the town stands firm and requires Kearsarge to pay for construction in order to remain
compliant with DEP- what is our level of exposure to a lawsuit from Kearsarge?

e Asanother twist, if they refuse to contract for and perform that element of the required
work, could we compel them to do perform it through this contract? What might that
look like?

We've tried to be pragmatic throughout this project and consider Kearsarge a good partner,
but are also very concerned that we not pay for expenses that are not legitimately owned by
the Town. Happy to discuss at your earliest convenience.

Walter Ramsey, AICP | Montague Town Planner | (413) 863-3200 x
112 | planner@montague-ma.gov




5. KP Law Guidance (2020)

From: David Doneski

Sent: Monday, August 31, 2020 2:09 AM

To: 'StevenE - Montague Town Administrator' townadmin@ montague-ma.gov
Subject: RE: Sandy Lane Burn Dump - Excess Solid Waste

Steve,

| have been able to give this some further review. On my read, the Town may
reasonably take the position that while it is responsible for the additional design costs
for burn dump/landfill closure or remediation activities associated with the installation of
the system, the Tenant entity (Kearsarge Montague BD LLC) is responsible for the
costs of the associated additional construction work. | say this based on the section 2
and section 16 provisions cited in my e-mail memo of July 27 copied below, as well as
other language noted in this memo. The lease does not specifically address the type of
‘what if’ situation we are dealing with here and because of that, together with the broad
language defining the Tenant’s responsibilities, | would take the position that the lease
allocates the risk of additional construction cost to the Tenant. Though | believe the
Town may therefore deny responsibility for the additional construction costs now facing
the project, | also believe — as we have discussed and as you have floated to Kearsarge
— that an arrangement under which the Town shares some of those additional costs, as
a project ‘partner,” may well be of value to the Town and the project over the long term.

Under Section 10(c) the Tenant “represents” that:

it knows and understands that the System will be built upon all or a portion of the
Landfill, which is governed by DEP regulations regarding closed landfills, and
agrees that the Leased Premises is subject to all applicable permits, and the
Tenant takes this Lease subject thereto. (clause ii)

and, also:

accepts the Leased Premises "as is" and with any and all defects, and without
benefit of any services, facilities, improvements or modifications to be made by
Landlord, and without any representation or warranty of any kind by Landlord, and
without any recourse against Landlord as to the title to and the nature, condition
or usability of the Leased Premises, or as to the use(s) to which the Property and
Leased Premises or any part thereof have been put except as otherwise detailed
in this Lease. (clause vi)

Section 14(e) states a broad Tenant responsibility for compliance with DEP permit
conditions, as follows:

10



Tenant also acknowledges and agrees that the DEP Permit may impose certain
terms, conditions and requirements which are related to the Tenant's use of the
Leased Premises and/or the installation, construction and/or operation of the
System and which would not have been imposed on Landlord were it not for this
Lease, and that Tenant shall, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this
Lease, be responsible for those conditions and requirements, as well as for the
routine mowing of the Landfill and control of vegetation within the Premises in
order to comply with any DEP permits and requirements (hereinafter collectively
referred to as "Tenant's Landfill Obligations").

In my view, these provisions place the risk of additional construction costs required to
install the System as a consequence of an unforeseen condition (other than Hazardous
Waste), and to install it in compliance with DEP and other regulatory requirements, on
the Tenant. Accordingly, | think it is fair and reasonable to communicate to Kearsarge
that the Town is willing to entertain a cost share arrangement even though it sees the
Lease as allocating all of the costs to Kearsarge.

On the issue of closure “operation” costs, | read the language you have referenced as
allocating to the Town responsibility for the cost of design of the landfill closure and
operation of the closed landfill, as opposed to installation or operation of the solar
energy system (the “System”). Specifically, section 2(d) states:

For the avoidance of doubt, Tenant will pay all costs and expenses incurred in
connection with the construction of the Corrective Action Design Landfill closure,
and Landlord will pay all costs and expenses incurred in connection with the design
and operation of the Corrective Action Design Landfill closure.

David J. Doneski, Esq.

KP | LAW

From: StevenE - Montague Town Administrator <townadmin@montague-ma.gov>
Sent: Tuesday, August 25, 2020 11:40 AM

To: David Doneski <DDoneski@k-plaw.com>

Subject: RE: Sandy Lane Burn Dump - Excess Solid Waste

Hi David

I’d like to follow up regarding Montague’s responsibility for any additional construction costs
associated with an expanded CAD area following discovery of additional debris areas at our
closed burn dump. Have you had a chance to look at this more closely yet?

Also, I’'m going to offer an update on our status, as well as my own read of the agreement,
which does not perfectly align with your original opinion (further below), which I understand

11



was preliminary and focused on a specific question. Perhaps this can be the basis for a
conversation if you have time later today or Wednesday.

Update and Understanding of Responsibility for modified CAD Design and Cap Construction
Oversight

The Selectboard moved last night to use a Reserve Fund Transfer to fund $50,000 in design
work required by DEP as part of modifying our existing Corrective Action Design Permit, so that
work will soon be under way. We expect to pursue an additional appropriation ($35,000) to
cover costs associated with engineering oversight at an October Special Town Meeting. Having
started with your original opinion, below, | again reviewed sections 2b and 2c. They appear to
specify that these costs fall under our responsibilities. Specifically, as per 2b, to obtain the CAD
permit, and also, as per 2c, to assume the costs “incurred in connection with the design and
operation of the CAD Landfill closure.”

In making this statement, | am assuming that “operation” of the closure is specific to
maintaining engineering oversight, but would like your confirmation of this. | see that the term
is distinct the Tenant’s has specified obligation to cause “completion” of the closure.

Town v Kearsarge responsibility for construction costs

When reviewing responsibility, 2b contains language stating that the Tenant will pay all costs
associated with the construction of the CAD Landfill closure. As you noted, this is reaffirmed in
section 16b (I don’t really see it in 16 a or c). This seems like an unambiguous responsibility, but
I would note that section 2c references “(iii) the Corrective Action Design Permit issued by DEP
on April 5, 2019.” | don’t anywhere see language referencing a potential change in the CAD and
whether obligations change or remain the same in the event of such. | suppose my question is
whether any additional construction obligation is overtly theirs (or not) in the present situation.
This is important for any negotiations we may undertake relative to the construction cost and
also, frankly, is a question | need to have a firm answer on before we proceed. My Selectboard
will want to have clarity on our obligations before giving anything away.

Thanks - Steve

From: David Doneski [mailto:DDoneski@k-plaw.com]
Sent: Monday, July 27, 2020 12:27 PM

To: StevenE - Montague Town Administrator

Cc: Walter Ramsey - Montague Planner

Subject: RE: Sandy Lane Burn Dump - Excess Solid Waste

Hi Steve,

Sorry for missing this. Under the lease agreement Kearsarge Montague BD LLC, as
Tenant, is responsible for the costs of design and construction of the System “and any
and all related improvements on or at the Leased Premises . . ..” (section 2(d)) In

12



section 2(c), the parties acknowledge that construction and installation of the System
requires completion of the work required by the Corrective Action Design Permit issued
by DEP, and Tenant is responsible for obtaining the permits and approvals necessary
for construction of any improvements on the premises, including those issued by

DEP. Also, section 14(c) contains a Tenant acknowledgment that the DEP Permit may
impose additional conditions and requirements in connection with Tenant's use of the
premises, and sections 16(a), (b) and (c) repeat that Tenant has the obligation to cause
completion of the closure in accordance with applicable laws and governmental

approvals.

With that background, | think it is fair to take an initial position that the cost to address
the excess solid waste is a Tenant responsibility. However, | would expect Kearsarge
to look for some form of cost relief. At this point, it is unclear precisely how the
additional waste will need to be handled — capped in place (presumably less expensive)
or removed. When that information is available, we and Kearsarge will be in a better
position to evaluate if and how any cost adjustment arrangement should be
implemented.

I am presuming that the additional waste is not hazardous waste, which would implicate
the Town's representation in section 11(c) of the Lease that it has no reasonable
knowledge of the presence of hazardous substances at the site except as set forth in
the Post-Closure Use Permit and Corrective Action Design Permit.

Has the Town received any notice from Kearsarge regarding this issue and cost
impact?

David J. Doneski, Esq.

From: StevenE - Montague Town Administrator

Sent: Tuesday, July 21, 2020 4:37 PM

To: David Doneski

Subject: FW: Sandy Lane Burn Dump - Excess Solid Waste

Hi David

| hope you are doing well. | wanted to touch base because the Burn Dump capping project with
Kearsarge Solar has hit a snag. Specifically (and as better described below), the plans for
capping as approved by MA DEP did not account for a debris area that was discovered over the
past several days. This will undoubtedly add new cost to the project. One question is whether
the Town would be responsible for those costs or has some protection in its contract. If we do
have responsibility for cost, the second question would be whether this is something we could
consider an “emergency” project that could be funded without appropriation until we can have
a town meeting in the fall.

Please let me know whether you have any time available to ponder this question and share

your thoughts.
13



Thanks - Steve

From: Ryan DaPonte [mailto:Ryan.DaPonte@gza.com]

Sent: Tuesday, July 21, 2020 12:13 PM

To: Walter Ramsey - Montague Planner

Cc: Todd Greene; StevenE - Montague Town Administrator; Nolan Fonda
Subject: Sandy Lane Burn Dump - Excess Solid Waste

Walter,

While excavating for the stormwater pond associated with the landfill closure, solid waste was
encountered beneath the stormwater pond subgrade elevation. In the original design
documents, the waste delineation showed that solid waste was not present under the
stormwater pond.

Earlier today, GZA directed Bates to dig a series of test pits in order to document the areas
where excess waste was present and to attempt to determine the depth of this waste. The
areas where excess soil waste were determined to exist are shown in the sketch below. In these
areas, solid waste appeared to continue to depths below the groundwater table. In the deepest
test hole excavated, solid waste was present at depths greater than 14 feet below the ground
surface. This represents a significant volume and area of solid waste that is not accounted for in
the MassDEP approved Corrective Action Design (CAD).

GZA recommends that we evaluate if the solid waste can remain in place and be capped in the
stormwater pond area, or if it needs to be removed in order to allow for the stormwater pond
to infiltrate. In order to make this assessment, we need to review the entire CAD permit
application package that was submitted to MassDEP. Do you have a copy of this full application
package (figures, narrative, application form, supporting documents) that you can share with
GZA, or should we to reach out to DEP?
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The gray area defines the design waste footprint — the yellow area is the additional waste
delineated earlier today.

Feel free to call with any questions.. Regards,

Ryan DaPonte, P.E. (Rl MA CT)

Project Manager
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FY Docketf## RP/PP Code Location Owner Name Acres A/V TOM Taxes TFFD Taxes
2022 F347471 PP# 1041 131 Turnpike Rd Kearsarge Turners Falls LLC na 410,000 PILOT (10,800) $1,611.30
2022 F347468 RP14-0-214 131 Turnpike Rd Kearsarge Turners Falls RE LLC 6.162 355,400 $9,179.77 $1,396.72
2022 F347470 RP 23-0-67 248 Millers FallsRd  Kearsarge Millers Falls RE LLC 15.904 275,500 $7,116.17 $1,082.72
2022 F347469 PP #1069 248 Millers Falls Rd  Kearsarge Millers Falls LLC na 885,610 $22,875.31 $3,480.45
2023 abatement |PP# 1041 131 Turnpike Rd Kearsarge Turners Falls LLC na 410,000 PILOT (10,800) $1,615.35
2023 abatement [RP14-0-214 131 Turnpike Rd Kearsarge Turners Falls RE LLC 6.162 355,400 $8,451.41 $1,290.10
2023 abatement RP 23-0-67 248 Millers FallsRd  Kearsarge Millers Falls RE LLC 15.904 275,500 $7,116.17 $1,082.72
2023 abatement PP #1069 248 Millers FallsRd  Kearsarge Millers Falls LLC na 885,610 $21,059.81 $3,214.76
2023 abatement PP#1030 10 Sandy Lane Kearsarge Montague LLC na PILOT (55,000) $9,147.60
2023 abatement PP#1030 10 Sandy Lane Kearsarge Montague BD LLC - na PILOT (10,000)

Comments

SS appraisal

Claims RE incl in PILOT

Claims District tax is included in PILOT
Claims District tax is included in PILOT
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May 8, 2023
VIA EMAIL (i townadmin@mb'ntague-ma. gov)

Mr. Steven Ellis
Montague Town Administrator

One Avenue A
Turners Fall, MA 01376

RE: Solar and Energy Storage Lease dated as of April 13, 2020 between Kearsarge
Montague BD LLC (“Kearsarge”) and the Town of Montague (““Landlord”), Addendum
to Solar and Energy Storage Lease dated as of September 29, 2020 (the “Addendum”)
and First Amendment to Solar and Energy Storage Lease dated as of April 29, 2021
(collectively, the “Lease”)

Dear Steve:

Per my discussion with you earlier this year, I am writing to formally ask for a cost
sharing agreement due to dramatically increased costs for the final clean up at the Montague
Burn Dump project in accordance with the terms of the Addendum. Capitalized terms used
herein shall have the meaning set forth in the Lease.

This project has been an excellent public-private partnership with Montague and has had
many twists and turns as you are well aware. In addition, as you also know, Kearsarge had to
manage change orders in excess of $587,000 due to the issues resulting from the identification of
waste beyond Tighe & Bond’s original delineation of the site’s limit of waste —which Kearsarge
has paid in full. Following completion of original construction per Tighe & Bond’s DEP
approved design plan, MA DEP did their final walk through and found multiple issues on site
that resulted in more than $130,000 of additional work related to the cap. We followed the T&B
plan but this was just an outcome of the capping of the burn dump.

(1) rebuild the basin berm at the southern end of the cap to enlarge the retention pond;
(2) fix washed out areas of the slope;

(3) provide a relief pipe to direct overflow in a controlled fashion to protect the riverbank;
(4) repair the cap liner in the riprap swale along the maintenance road;

(5) provide a pressure relief pipe to alleviate subsurface water pressure; and,

(6) reseed and stabilize the work areas on the southern portion of the site.

In addition, DEP identified another $145,000 of remediation work that needed to be
completed which was required to improve drainage in the parking areas under the solar canopy
by replacing asphalt grindings with gravel and improve stormwater management within the
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northeast section of the solar array by installing drainage trenches to control flow and limit
potential for erosion to the east of the array. This rework was required for final DEP approval
and sign off on the project. Kearsarge completed this and does not expect any sharing as this is
tied to the solar facility.

We had suggested that Montague’s payment of this $130,000 back to Kearsarge could be
spread out over time by reducing savings from the net metered credit purchase agreement for
the original capped landfill project and you took this to your board which then declined this
option. We also asked about the potential for the DPW to help with snow plowing and road
maintenance or mowing for our projects, once again over time, and this option was also
declined. Please note, the portion of the mitigation work required by DEP attributable directly
to the solar array, Kearsarge paid.

Kearsarge is currently $862,000 over cost for the Montague Burn Dump project. We
respectfully would like to present to the Montague SelectBoard these issues and creatively work
together for a solution to cover the $130,000 final costs needed to close out this project and
receive DEP signoff. Kearsarge cannot afford to cover this cost.

Thank you for your continued cooperation with all of our projects in Montague.
Sincerely,

Kearsarge Montague BD LLC
By: Kearsarge Solar LLC, its
manager

@\.\c{.\, -’1 i&—lﬂ;ﬁw\'
By:

Name: Andrew J. Bernstein
Its: Manager




